CROSS SECTION

Cotgrave, Tollerton and Radcliffe-on-Trent Methodist Churches

OCTOBER 2014

Dear Friends,

Our world and our lives seem to exist on a knife edge so often, don't you think? Today the sun shines. Tomorrow we could be battling against a flood. Today we are healthy and happy. Tomorrow might bring an accident or a difficult diagnosis for ourselves or a loved one. It can feel like living on a knife edge when we look around the world too. Troubles seem to appear from nowhere and engulf whole nations or regions with a tidal wave of anxiety, want or warfare. Some peoples never seem to be far away from trouble, like those who live in Israel or Palestine. Others, like the peoples of Northern Iraq and Syria, find themselves running away from a nightmare of extremism and violence. And our hearts go out to the peoples of Central Africa as the Ebola virus rips through whole communities.

Our human instinct for survival kicks in and we do what we can to protect ourselves from all that may hurt or harm us and ours. This can

include not watching the news too often! It can be so hard to watch and listen when it seems there is little we can do to help. When we feel stressed out and anxious it is natural to want to protect ourselves from even more worry.

How amazing that there are

individuals who leave themselves unprotected and bravely go where they can give practical help or support. There are aid workers and



health workers who risk their freedom and health to bring change and hope to desperate families in desperate situations all around the world. Back home, we can support aid workers by giving to charities who have projects in areas of need. We can share news and information with friends and neighbours. We can bring pressure on our government to change policies and practices. We can pray.

One great side-effect of this sort of involvement is that, as we start to see small changes, we begin to see that we really can change the world when we work together. We can tip the balance towards good and positive change, towards a world where freedom, peace and security for all is not a distant day dream, but something that we all play a part in achieving.

Jesus' people trust that God has a purpose for each of us. We are called out from behind our protective barricades to change the world for good, in whatever ways we are able. The knife edge of life does not become blunt. We still feel hurt and pain, our own and that of others, but we are given peace, healing and strength to overcome stress, anxiety and depression; and energy and enthusiasm to make real changes for good.

God bless you, and make you a blessing! Janet

Revd. Janet Tanner
Minister for Cotgrave, Radcliffe on Trent and Tollerton:
Telephone: 01949 836 259 Email: revjantan@aol.com



Sunday Services start at 10.30am unless otherwise stated

5th October Roger Johnson

12th October Lynda Blyth Harvest Festival- Worship Together

19th October Rev Janet Tanner Holy Communion

26th October Ian Collinson

Church Diary

To book church, contact Eileen Taylor 0115 9893784

Saturday 4 October

Coffee Morning

10.30 am till 12noon, Cotgrave Methodist Church Come and join us for refreshments and a chat. All welcome.

Tuesday 7 & 21 October

Bible studies class 7:30pm

Led by Phil Wall, meets every fortnight at 30 Mill Lane, Cotgrave. All welcome, for further information, contact Jean Rutherford 0115 989 0355.

Wednesday 8 & 22 October

Women's Fellowship Group, 2pm

Meet up for fellowship, discussion and prayer with a variety of speakers. Meets every fortnight. We are now meeting in each other's homes. For venue please call Jean Rutherford 0115 989 0355.

Friday 24 October

Care Home Service 2:30pm

Eton Park Care Home, Owthorpe Road, Cotgrave.

Meet at the Care Home on the 4th Friday in the month. Service led by Rev. Janet Tanner, all welcome.

Cotgrave Methodist Church Weekly Youth Programme

Sunday 5, 12, 19 & 26 October

Breakfast with God 9-10am

Grannies Café, Bingham Road, Cotgrave

Christian breakfast fellowship group. Every Sunday morning for all young people aged 10 and over. Breakfast with God does what it says on the tin. We are a group of young people who meet each week for food, friendship, prayer and Bible study. It is a great way to start the day.

Sunday 5, 12, 19 & 26 October

B U! - Christian Youth Group for years 10, 11 & Sixth Form.

6 - 8pm Cotgrave Methodist Church

At "B U" we meet each week to engage in discussions about current youth issues and explore the Christian faith together, whilst meeting to socialise and have fun.

Sunday 5, 19 & 26 October

Junior Church 10.30am

Cotgrave Methodist Church

Our Junior Church meets every Sunday morning (except for the second week of the month when we all worship together). All children under 11 are welcome to join. (Over 11s come to Breakfast with God and then join the whole church for worship).

Monday 6, 13 & 20 October

ClaYFroG - Cotgrave Youth Fellowship Group.

Cotgrave Methodist Church 6-8pm

ClaYFroG is a great place to share together, learn about and grow in the Christian faith in a good fun and caring environment. For all young people aged 11 - 16 years. Meets every Monday during term time.

Wednesday 8, 15 & 22 October

Transform - Year 6 Junior Youth Club, **3.30-5pm Community Hall** - **Cotgrave Methodist Church**

At Transform we have lots of fun playing games; being creative with arts and crafts; socialising with friends old and new. Meets every Wednesday during term time.

Wednesday 8, 15 & 22 October

The_group - Youth Club for years 7, 8, & 9.

Community Hall - Cotgrave Methodist Church, 5.30 - 7pm

The_group is a vibrant and fun youth club where we socialise together over the pool table and games console. It is a great place to relax and meet new friends. Meets every Wednesday during term time.

For further information about any of the above youth groups please contact Simon Foulds – Community Youth Evangelist on; Mobile: 07941 955 985 or Email:

simon.foulds@yahoo.co.uk

Alternately, please feel free to come and talk with us during the times we meet.

Notice Board

Prayer Chain

Prayer messages are passed down this chain of church friends by phone. To start a prayer chain message please contact: Jean Rutherford 989 0355.



Saturday 18th October 7-9pm The Lady Bay Community Choir Concert

Entrance £5 with refreshments

@ Cotgrave Methodist Church enin # Bingham Road

> Raising funds for the Opening Doors Community Engagement Project at Cotgrave Methodist Church.

Moving on with GOD - Following JESUS - Caring for our COMMUNITY



Sunday services start at 10:30am unless otherwise stated

5 October Rev Janet Tanner Holy Communion

12 October Paul Johns

19 October United Service at St Peter's

26 October David Kerr



Our Jubilee Weekend!

November 15th and 16th
This is what we've been waiting for!
Our Jubilee year comes to a head with a special lunch and social on the Saturday (starting1pm)
and a special service on the Sunday (at 10.30 am)
at which the preacher will be
Revd Mike Lees.

Come join us!



RADCLIFFE-ON-TRENT

Services start at 10.00am unless otherwise stated

Preachers

5 October Peter Curtis

12 October Rev Janet Tanner Holy Communion 19 October Marion Crawford Church Anniversary

26 October Brian Horler

Flower Rota

5 October Val Bayliss

12 October19 October26 OctoberDeanne StevensonJoan & Bob ChadwickThelma & Mal Akers

Coffee Rota

5 October Jean McKellar, Jean Roberts & Heather

Wilson

12 October The Saturday Girls

19 October Betty Connolly, Nan Westwood & Deanne

Stevenson

26 October David & Chris Morley, Kate & Andy

Door Stewards

5 October Peter Watson & Peggy Jones

12 October Betty Greenhalgh & Ron Lawson

19 October John & Yvonne Ellison 26 October Rita Daniel & Ann Mills

Church Diary

To book a room please contact: Kate Morley-Tyson on 0115 933 2792 or email rotmbookings@gmail.com

Wednesday 1, 8, 15 & 22 October

Little Angels

ROT Church School Room

Parent / Carer, Baby and Toddler Group 0-5 years. Every Wednesday <u>in</u> <u>term time</u> £1.00 per family, includes tea / coffee and squash, fruit and biscuits, craft activity. 9:15am till 11.00am. Contact: Wendy Ringer 07508 421460.

Thursday 2 October

Food for Thought

12:15pm

Please come along to the Schoolroom and join us for lunch - a choice of homemade soups and cakes, roll and butter, hot and cold drinks, all for £3. Where else can you get such good value, and the opportunity to make new friends in such a welcoming atmosphere. Or bring your friends with you, and give them a treat. Contact Jean Smith for further information (0115 933 4407).

Friday 3, 10, 17, 24 & 31 October

Time for Prayer, 9-11am

The Prayer Room is open for you to drop by for prayer and quiet reflection. Resources are provided. A short service of Morning Prayer is lead each week at 9.30, except for the 2nd Friday in each month when there is a service of Holy Communion. Between 9.00 and 10.00 there will be someone to talk with or pray with, at your request.

Any **urgent prayer requests** at times of crisis may be sent to Jean Smith 933 4407 for immediate response by our **PRAYER CHAIN**.

Friday 3, 10, 17, 24 & 31 October

Friday Coffee Morning, 9:45am - 11:30am

ROT Church School Room

Come and meet friends over a coffee every Friday morning.

Friday 3, 10, 17, 24 & 31 October

Friday afternoon hour of Bible reading St Anne's Church, New Road, 1:45

Chris ians
Toge her
in Radclifte We start each week by reading a Psalm. The readings are open to everyone either just to sit and listen or to read with us. We also have a short discussion after each chapter/section to develop our understanding and knowledge of the Scriptures. Further details Sally Horn 933 3128 or Christine Marquina 9334821

Friday 3, 10, 17, 24 & 31 October

Youth Club

This 'drop-in' is run by volunteers from Radcliffe on Trent Community Youth Project (ROTCYP) and held at Methodist Church, Shelford Road It is open to all young people between the ages of 11 and 18. Games, tuck shop, and a chance to get together. 7.00pm - 9:30pm further details Malcolm Anderson 8450433.

Further details including volunteering at http://www.rotcyp.org

Saturday 4 October

Church Family BBQ

Everyone is invited! Please put this in your diary. More information will follow. This is an opportunity for our church family to come together and relax. If there is a small profit made it will go to 'Action For Children'. Gwyn

Sunday 5, 12, 19 & 26 October

15-18s group

St Mary's Hall

"A place where young people can hang out and chat about faith". Anyone in Years 10 to 13 are invited. 8:15-9:15pm. For further details see above.

Sunday 5, 12, 19 & 26 October

Rock Solid

St Mary's Hall

Every Sunday evening, Radcliffe Youth Fellowship Group. Rock Solid is a great place to share together, have fun through games, competitions, chat & laughter. For all young people aged 11-14 years. . $1^{\rm st}$ Sunday of the month we come together to eat pizza!

6:30pm – 8pm Further details contact: Will- will@nottinghamyfc.co.uk or Abby on 01949 836 259

Tuesday 7 & 21 October

Tuesday Afternoon Fellowship

ROT Church School Room, 2pm

7 October – Talk by Julia & David Hancock

21 October - Talk by Chris Dalby, Hospital Chaplain.

More information from Christine Anderson 0115 845 0433.

Tuesday 7 & 21 October

Music Group

At the home of Chris Morley 1A Chestnut Grove from 7-8pm. More information from Chris 933 2672.

Tuesday 7 October

Tuesday Evening Fellowship

7:30pm

We meet at 35 Clumber Drive for informal evenings of prayer, discussion, study, chat and refreshments, though not necessarily all together, or in that order! This will be the second in a new series of studies on 'Glimpses of God. Hope for Today's world'. Newcomers will be very welcome. Contact Jean Smith for further information (933 4407)

Wednesday 8, 15, 22 & 29 October

Wednesday Morning Prayer Meeting

Every Wednesday we meet in each other's homes to share concerns and offer them to God in prayer. We regularly include church and community activities, (including the Regeneration Project and the Youth club initiative) situations in our country and the world, and of course people near and dear to us who need our prayer. If you would like us to include your prayer concern, or would like to join us for this very special hour, and need to know the venue, please contact Jean Smith for further information (0115 933 4407). 9am

Friday 10 October

Friday Morning Communion service

ROT Church Prayer Room

We will gather in the Prayer Room. We share in worship and quiet reflection together around the Lord's Table. 9:30am "All are welcome."

Saturday 11 October

Community Café - In aid of South Nottinghamshire Academy (SNAPS)

Fun craft-work shop for children, Fairtrade beverages, homemade cakes Browse the Traidcraft stall. Relaxed, family friendly atmosphere. Any donations of cakes are always greatly appreciated. If you can help on the day please speak to Wendy or Rachael.

9:30am – 12noon, Contact Wendy Layhe 8450208 or Rachael Glover 07817107787

Tuesday 14 & 28 October

Ladies Tuesday Group 7:30-9:30pm, Methodist Church

14 October - Beetle Drive

28 October – Talk – Dove Cottage by Chris Gatfield

Contact Margaret Walker 933 3094.

Saturday 18 October

Coffee Morning

9-12 midday, Methodist Church

Opening earlier to coincide with the 'flu jab clinic taking place at the Health Centre. Hosted by the Tuesday Group at the Methodist Church, in aid of Alzheimers Research.



Saturday 18 October Anniversary Concert St Peter's Singers, Peterborough "With a voice of Singing"



After our successful summer choral concert with the Cecilian singers from Leicester, we now welcome a Peterborough choir. St Peter's Singers is a mixed chamber choir of 25 voices. They maintain strong links with the cathedral, having started originally by lay clerks, but membership is now open and includes Rev Andy Fyall, formerly minister at Radcliffe on Trent . After their summer concert at Grimsthorpe Castle, Lincolnshire, they make the journey to Radcliffe for our Autumn Choral Concert as part Anniversary Weekend.

The programme takes us on a choral tour of 16th and 17th century Europe with works by Palestrina (Italy) Victoria (Spain) Schutz (Germany) and Byrd (English) with pieces that are as delightful to hear, as they are to sing. An English section brings us closer to home with (Lincolnshire) and

folk songs and other arrangements by Vaughan Williams, Holst and contemporary composers.

This concert is part of a series planned as part of our Regeneration Programme, which will involve the rebuilding of our church so that it can serve the whole village community.

Part of our plan is that the new worship area will have a good acoustic response to be suitable as a concert venue with up to 200 seats.

Tickets £8.00 including refreshments are available; proceeds to the Regeneration Fund. Starts at 7:30pm.

Tickets from Pen2Paper Main Street - Radcliffe Helen Hancock 0115 9332217 Malcolm Anderson 0115 8450433

Monday 20 October

Bible Time @ The Manvers

All are most welcome to attend – no previous bible knowledge expected. 7:30pm – 9pm approx.

Saturday 25 October

Walking Group (fourth Saturday in the month).

Meet at 10am in the church car park for car sharing, and a walk of about 5-5.5 miles. Please bring a packed lunch, drinks and suitable walking gear. These walks are not too strenuous, so join us if you can. Contact George Smith for further information (933 4407).

Monday 27 October

Meet and Do (MAD) Mondays

7:30 - 9:30 pm

ROT Methodist Church

Never enough time to finish off those craft projects? Stuck on how to cast on or off? Do you keep saying "Oh if only I had a couple of hours put

aside to do......"? A chance to meet up and catch up with friends, you are welcome to bring anything with you that you want to work on at the same time, sewing, knitting, crochet, scrap booking, sticking photo's into albums, small bits of DIY (nothing too noisy!!). Or simply come and have a chat. Each session costs £2 per person, to include refreshments, with all profits going to the Radcliffe Methodist and Community Project. So spread the word amongst your friends, young and old, male and female; bring them along and enjoy an uninterrupted two hours to do whatever you like ③. More information Suzie Matthews 0115 910 7130.

Coming Soon

Saturday 8 November

Community Café - In aid of Friary Drop In

Fun craft-work shop for children, Fairtrade beverages, homemade cakes Browse the Traidcraft stall. Relaxed, family friendly atmosphere.

Any donations of cakes are always greatly appreciated. If you can help on the day please speak to Wendy or Rachael.

9:30am – 12noon

Contact Wendy Layhe 8450208 or Rachael Glover 07817107787

Notice Board

New YFC Keyworker

My name is Amy Davey, and I am the new key worker for South Nottinghamshire villages and for Radcliffe-on-Trent. I have also recently got married, so this is a very exciting time in my life as I begin a new adventure here in Nottingham in my ministry and in my marriage! So far I've spent a lot of time meeting lots of new people and getting very excited about how enthusiastic the local churches and schools are to

work with young people. I have loved meeting some of the young people I'll be working with and I can't wait to meet many more over the coming weeks as we begin our journeys together! I'm so excited to be working in Radcliffe, and I want to thank all those who have made me feel so very welcome in recent weeks. I cannot wait to see what God has in store in Radcliffe over the next few weeks and months. God bless, Amy.

Traidcraft's new Justice campaign

Delivering justice for overseas victims of corporate human rights violations: what the next Government can do

The UK is the fifth biggest overseas investor in the world. Our companies are increasingly global, with a growing presence in developing countries. This gives them enormous power and influence.

Many companies behave responsibly, but some take decisions which result in mistreatment or even abuse of people overseas. These companies need to be held to account. And the people who have been harmed need justice. Justice may involve financial compensation, but also means putting things right and changing business practices to prevent future wrongs.

The next Government should remove the barriers that currently prevent victims of corporate abuse overseas receiving justice and take decisive measures to ensure companies who do violate human rights are held to account in the UK.

Please read the report detailing some of these injustices and sign the campaign postcards available on the Traidcraft stall or go online to www.traidcraft.co.uk/justicecampaign
Sheila

Come On And Celebrate

The National Month of Braille

The Royal National Institute of Blind People (RNIB) has declared October 2014 a national month to celebrate Braille.

In honour of Louis Braille's invention about 150 years ago, readers are invited by RNIB to "wear dots and raise lots", but the latter is not strictly necessary, especially for those fundraising for church projects.

Braille has 63 different combinations of dots. Each character is shown in a cell of 3 rows of 2 dots. In some cases one cell can represent a group of letters or a word.

Only 5% of the blind and partially sighted population reads Braille, however, visitors to services and Church Council meetings at Radcliffe-On-Trent Methodist Church will have, no doubt, discovered Braille is part of church life. Stewards Stuart and Lisa Jones use it to varying levels; Stuart for prayer notes and for Lisa it is central to her life. With Lisa's help Radcliffe Methodist Church will have a few small activities/displays to mark RNIB's National Month to celebrate Braille.

Lisa is an accredited Braille teacher and one of 12 founder members of the UK association for Accessible Formats* and would be very pleased to come to any church to help with a belated celebration of the National Month to celebrate Braille.

* Accessible Formats are those used by people with print impairments to access standard print, eg audio CD/Cassette, email attachment, large print, etc.

<u>From Michael Rose</u>: Just to let you know I completed my bike ride for Water Aid on Friday 8th and Saturday 9th August. Due to some wrong turns and dodgy directions on national cycle network route 6 I ended up a little off track around Luton and Dunstable and again around Milton

Keynes - adding about 15 miles so the total distance ended up at 152 miles. I have raised £1475 (including Gift Aid) which will be matched pound for pound by the UK Government - so many thanks for your kind donation which will make a big difference to the people supported by Water Aid. Well done, Michael.

Coffee Rota

The updated Autumn 2014 and 2015 rota is now out. If not received by email, please collect from the Church hall from 14th Sep onwards.

Radcliffe Advice Centre

This is open each Thursday from 9.30-12.30 upstairs in St Mary's Church Hall, Main Road, Radcliffe, offering advice and practical help where required on issues of housing, money and debt, and benefits. No appointment is necessary, but the phone number is 0796 8642243 during office hours only. Their aim is to promote and facilitate the well-being and personal dignity of residents of Radcliffe-on-Trent, by providing a quality service which offers free and confidential advice, and helps them to find solutions to their problems.

Church Web Site

We have a web site please go and check it out! www.radcliffemethodist.org.uk You can download cross section, view forthcoming events, make room bookings etc. If you have anything to add please contact Roger Allton rogerallton@hotmail.co.uk

Village Diary



Thursday 2 October

U3A Radcliffe to enjoy the revelation of historic and near-forgotten local industries; willow growing and basket making

The October monthly meeting of Radcliffe U3A looks forward to a historic talk by Rodney Cousins following his 30 year research into a near-forgotten local industry. Mr. Cousins, a Newark-based expert, and U3A guest speaker will reveal how Radcliffe – and nearby Shelford were once key centres for this traditional craft. He will talk the audience through the history of this important rural industry, why Radcliffe and Shelford became centres of production, and why they lost their historic foothold in the industry. Archive photographs, basketry samples, traditional tools and anecdotes will illustrate his Presentation.

The current 30+ Radcliffe group interests range from Knitting to Ukulele sessions, French Conversation to Walking, Real Ale to Local History, Poetry to Wine-Tasting etc; a wide choice to join, enjoy, meet new people and form new friendships.

1.30-3.30pm at Grange Hall. More info: Lindah Kiddey 911 8625 U3A Annual membership is £20 p.a. All adults not in full time employment are welcome. Non-members are welcome at a charge of £2 at the entrance. Includes tea and coffee.

Friday 17 October

Music from the Balkans to the Black Sea heads for Radcliffe

The RadVentures new season of hosting professionals on tour welcomes She'Koyokh. The five-strong band of musicians 'playing' Radcliffe are acclaimed by national and international press as 'inspirational' and 'amongst the finest klezmer ensembles on the planet ...'.

The combo has spent the last ten years soaking up the rich folk music from The Balkans to the Black Sea, and will perform at St. Mary's Hall, Radcliffe as part of their touring schedule. The band's musicians combine violin, clarinet, accordion, double bass, guitar, mandolin and percussion to accompany lyrics old and new.

She'Kovokh have evolved from a London busking band to performing in famous concert venues across Europe including Munich, Amsterdam and London's South Bank Centre. The combo has also played at major UK music festivals, including Glastonbury and WOMAD, and has been nominated for several music awards.

Venue: St. Mary's Hall, Radcliffe on Trent

Doors open 7pm for 7.30pm

Tickets: £8 from RadVentures direct: Tel: 0115 933 4115*

& Pen to Paper Card and Art Materials shop Main Road, R on T (shop

hours)

Cabaret style: bring drinks & nibbles

Friday 3 October

Hearing Aid Servicing

Hearing Aid Servicing is on the first Friday of each month 9.45am – 11.30am in the Methodist Church Memorial Room.

Circuit and General News

Monday 6 October

Methodist Women in Britain Circuit AGM

2:15pm at West Bridgford.

Open House at West Bridgford Methodist Church

The Open House Fellowship Group invites you to three open sessions to be held in the Community Hall on Monday evenings (7.30-9pm) Followed by refreshments.

Once again **Revd Dr Richard (Dick) Jones** has agreed to lead a series in October, this one entitled

"Jesus Today"

6th October: Jesus – what was he like? 13th October: Jesus - what did he teach? 20th October: Jesus – what did he achieve?

Saturday 11 October

Nottingham South Circuit Harvest Walk

Come and join in the Circuit-wide Harvest Walk, starting at Radcliffe Methodist Church at 11.30am for a leisurely stroll to Cotgrave, ready for your packed lunch at around 2.00pm . Then, if you wish, continue at 2.45pm to Keyworth, where we will be having a 'bring and share' Harvest Tea at around 4.45pm. Total distance of 7.7 miles, or you can split it and simply do either of the sections, or even just join us for the meal at keyworth. Only 3 stiles in the first mile and taking in Cotgrave Country Park and Clipston Woods. Contact George if you are interested, so that arrangements for transport re the meal etc can be sorted. Looking forward to a good turnout from the section, for an enjoyable day out in the fresh air.

George Smith 933 4407

Saturday 18 October

MDG Day Conference - 'Caste Out?'

At Codsall near Wolverhampton See Jean Smith for transport and further details. (933 4407)

Saturday 15 November

Notts Fosse Trefoil Guild are presenting a **Tintinabula Concert** at 7pm at All Saints Church, Cotgrave. There will be handbell and other music, and the sale of gifts, cards and calendars. All proceeds will go to the Karibuni Trust, helping children from the streets and slums in Kenya. Tickets at £5 each, including light refreshments, will be available from Jean Smith (0115 933 4407)

More ways to help raise money for the Radcliffe on Trent Methodist Church and Community Project.



- 1. Pledging (forms can be found by the project notice board)
- 2. Giving online. Go to http://www.btplc.com/mydonate/ and search the charities for "Radcliffe"
- 3. Help raise money whenever you shop online. It's very simple just visit http://www.easyfundraising.org.uk to register and shop with over 2000 well known retailers like Amazon, Argos, M&S, eBay and many more. Whenever you buy something, the retailer makes a donation to us. They've helped other causes raise over £4,000,000 so it really does work.
- 4. Have you any unwanted items at home that you would be willing for us to auction?
- 5. Keep a look out for all the events with this logo We all give a crumb we'll make a cake!

Copy Dates for 2014

Please find below copy dates for Cross Section for the rest of this year. Items can be emailed to me suzie.matthews@ntlworld.com any time before the final deadline; I cannot guarantee to include articles received after the dates below!

November	October 12 th
December / January (joint edition)	November 16 th

Cross Section by email

If anyone would like an electronic copy of Cross Section please send your email address to me at suzie.matthews@ntlworld.com and I will add you to the circulation list. You can now download this and previous copies of Cross Section from: www.radcliffemethodist.org.uk